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ñA Pinch of thisé.ò 

...T-Minus é. 

Term of the month: LIGNIFY 

GOT YOUR TREES READY? 

Well, letôs all get a move on, we need to start deciding 

which trees we are going to show. After all we need to get 

those registrations in and start making final preparations 

on those trees. Still are not sure if your tree is ready? 

Well bring it to the meeting on Sunday the 17th and we 

will help you decide. Remember we are covering 

Flowering Tropicals and Show Prep issues out at the 

beautiful education building of Oakland Park Nursery in 

Columbus. So, come on out we need a lot more trees to 

have as amazing a selection as we did last year.  

Bonsai=Perseverance 

 

 Rich Uhrick 
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Join us at Oakland Park Nursery  

for Flowering Tropicals and Show 

Prep on Sunday. 
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This Monthôs Programð Flowering Tropicals 
 

J 
uly will feature a repotting and re -styling of a Schefflera 

by Ben William.  Mark Passerrello will discuss the care of 

the bonsai favorite- Serrissa Foetida.  The presentation 

team will also will also review show preparation for your 

trees to guarantee that they look their best. 

With these ideas in my mind whenever I work on my trees, or 

water and fertilize, I try to imagine, will this tree be show ready in 

August?  I have already done some wiring and pruning to tweak them up 

as Craig Coussins would say.  I even think about which accent plants 

might work.  In the next week or two, I will actually make a list and try to 

decide if I have an appropriate stand for the trees that for the show.  If 

they in a show in the past, I have tried to save their card and that saves time when it comes to filing out 

the registration cards.  I will have scientific names and approximate age- from that show.   

If you are thinking of showing a particular tree in the show and would like some one-on-one 

consultation, bring it to the meeting and I or another Board member would be happy to offer advice (itôs 

free!).  My goal will be to bring one of my trees, its stand and its accent plant.  At least I will have one 

ready to go that way. 

Today while I was thinking about "Flowering Tropical Bonsai I walked around my bonsai 

collection with a pad of paper and noted tropicals that I have that flower.  As a result the list of 15 

species that I have that flower, are not in any particular order.  Some of these are actually semi-hardy, but 

I listed them since they must come in for the winter.  I have a few more tropicals (Ficus for one), but they 

do not have flowers that draw attention.  I have written a fact sheet about some of the ones listed, but not 

all.  Check our website. 

(Continued on page 8) 

UPCOMING PROGRAMS: 
 

. 

AUGUST: ANNUAL SHOW 

 

SEPTEMBER: PICNIC 

 

OCTOBER: MAINTENANCE 

WORK ON PINESð

NEEDLING, PRUNING, AND 

WIRING. 

 

NOVEMBER: STANDS, AND 

DISPLAYS 

 

DECEMBER: HOLIDAY 

DINNER 

 

DISCLAIMER 

The Columbus Bonsai Society Newsletter, is  

the intellectual property of the Columbus 

Bonsai Society. All Rights Reserved. No part of 

this publication may be reproduced in any form, 

or by any means ðelectronic, mechanical, 

photocopying, recording or otherwise ð

without permission in writing from the Editor.  

 

Rich Uhrick, Editor 

ruhrick@otterbein.edu 

The Columbus Bonsai Society 

receives meeting space and other 

support and assistance from Franklin 

Park Conservatory and Oakland 

Nurseries 

Bougainvillea available at Miami 

Tropical Bonsai.com 
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AND NOW  A WORD FROM OUR PRESIDENTé. 

Random Thotz - now from the President 

  

I 
 have finally gotten all of the collected/salvage trees potted.  Total for this 

year is seven boxwoods, two yews, two junipers, and some maples I had to 

move to make room for the new stuff. 

I repotted all of last yearôs boxes and that ponderosa that has been hanging 

over the pond.  I have gone thru almost all of the 60 gallons of HydRocksTM I 

got from Jeff Carr this spring and I have only done 4 trees that I intended 

to.  The rest of it has gone to pot up the yard salvage stuff.  Thank goodness, I got it.  I want that much more 

for next year.  I still have several of last fall's "reduced for quick sale" junipers to go yet.  I have to prepare 

the trunks that get the phoenix grafts for those ready.  Are we having fun yet?   

Oh - and did I mention I have defoliated 5 of those black plastic mixing pans of maple seedlings and 

that big Amur Maple I got from Tom? I should be ready to go nuts on forest plantings next year.  

Well Central Ohio has moved out of the ñprobably safe for temperate workò and into ñtropical 

seasonò.  What did you think of Jerry?  I got a lot out of his presentation and the critique.  I am preparing 

my ficus with plenty of fertilizer and will be doing some major repotting and pruning as soon as it starts to 

show strong growth.  The cuttings that I got off the F. microcarpa are doing well.  I have them in a sand 

box and the batch from one tree is putting out buds.  The ones from Danôs tree are a little slower.  I will 

have some more cuttings when I prune my trees.    

The olive that I had at the meeting is putting out new growth now and should be ready to cut back 

about the same time as the Ficus.  My natal plum and the cuttings from it are growing now too.  I thought I 

would have a little break from repotting this month, but it does not look like that is going to happen.    

The best time to work on your trees is when you have time to work on them.       
 

See you on the 17thth.  

 Zack  

Best in Show at the ABS/BCI 2011 Bonsai in the 
Bluegrass. 
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I 
 know several of the club members got 

the bare root bundles from Dan this 

year.  As promised, they were very 

nice, with various size trunks and 

height variation to match for a good forest planting.  

There is just one problem with getting bare root 

bundles.  They have a pronounced tap root and a 

few lateral roots.  There are not enough laterals to 

support the treeôs nutrition needs and certainly they 

are rarely if ever physically strong enough to 

support the tree.  There is some prep work to do 

before these go on a slab.   

This is also true even if you salvage 

seedlings from a flower bed in your yard.  The darn 

things think they need a tap root for some reason 

and it is always too long to go in a tray.  Even if it 

is flexible enough to bend, you want to get rid of 

that thing.  Otherwise, you have one big root to one 

side and not much else.   What to do, what to do? 

Here is what I do.  Get some of those black 

plastic utility trays from one of the big box 

hardware stores.  They sell them for concrete 

mixing or as ñoil pansò.  They are 5-6 inches deep 

and are usually 18x30 or 24x36 inches.  I have cut 

round holes and screened them but it is a pain and 

the plastic is not stiff enough to wire them in 

securely.  I now either cut short slots in the bottom 

with a saw or punch lots of holes with a pair of old 

pruners.  Either works fine.  I fill them about 1 inch 

deep with old growing media.  Yeah, old soil mix.  

I do not know why but it works better than fresh.   

Probably for the same reason that old rooting sand 

works better for cuttings. 

Now get your bare root stock together with 

a pail of water.  Take one and tease out the roots 

and find a place to amputate the tap root about 3 

inches below the soil surface. Dunk it in the water 

and plant it in the pan and dump more of the old 

soil around the roots.  Rinse and repeat.  For this 

first step, I put then in rows about 3 to 4 inches 

apart.   If they are really puny, I may get closer.  I 

have had up to fifty maple seedlings in a pan like 

this. After the pan is planted, soak the soil and keep 

them well misted for about a week and then water 

and fertilize as normal for you.  

Year two.  (Figs 1 & 2) Leaf prune and get 

some ramification started.   This year the lateral 

roots are going to grow and strengthen.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

(Continued on page 5) 

PREPARATION FOR GROUP PLANTINGS 

Fig 3: 3rd year roots 

before trimming 

Fig 4: 3rd year roots 

after trimming 

Fig 1: After 

one year 

Fig 2: After trimming and 

defoliating. 
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Year three. (Figs 4, 5 & 6) Get thee a 

strong chopstick (I use a gutter nail), a pail of 

water, and a new pan.  Prepare the pan as for the 

first year.  Get the root mass out of the old pan and 

start teasing the roots apart.  Collect the soil for 

next yearôs batch.  Top prune at this time for a 

general shape and branching pattern.  You should 

have some nice lateral roots this time, get them 

spread out and trim them about 3 inches away from 

the trunk.  Take off an inch or so from the tap root.  

Dip them in the water and plant them in the pan.  

Add soil and repeat.  I plant them in rows about 5-6 

inches apart this time.  That is why you needed a 

new pan.  You will go from one to two pans.   You 

are also developing a nice flat root system that will 

hold the tree in place on a slab.  

Year four.  Is your slab ready?  DOH!  That 

is right; we know how to make them now out of 

plywood.  You can go directly to the slab or you 

may want to trim any remnant of the tap root at this 

point, but you are ready to put your grove together 

with some well-developed trees and a decent root 

system that doesnôt depend on wire to keep 

everything vertical (just in place and on the slab).  

Why donôt I just plant them in the ground 

for this?  The roots will grow down  instead of out, 

I want the type of root that grows in bonsai soil, its 

easier to keep weeds under control in the pan on a 

bench, its easier to repot in year three and four,  and 

perhaps most important - I donôt have that much 

ground space.   Do I use anything in the water?  No 

but a bit of rooting compound or Superthrive 

probably would not hurt.  Yes, this takes a while 

and a bit of planning and patience, but this is bonsai 

we are talking about here.    

 

Addendum I just harvested three more pans 

out of the front yard on Sunday 7/10.  I expect 

better than 80% survival with this method.  I pruned 

the tap root back as already described and cut back 

to 4-6 pairs of leaves.   I have a couple of trunks 3/4 

inch in diameter and they are the iffy ones.   Not an 

ideal time to do this but hostas were going in the 

ground where they were.               
 

Zack Clayton 

(Continued from page 4) 

Fig 5: 2nd 

planting in 

progress 

Fig 6: Repotted in shallow trayð3rd year 
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AND HEEEEREõS JERRY! 

Jerry and our stock FicusðBefore... 

The stock FicusðAfter 

Always time for Autographs for the 

LET THE CRITIQUES COMMENCE...  

Scott Amenson and his tree, before                                         and Scottôs tree after 
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Ken Schultz with his Ficus beforeé. And Kenôs TWO Ficus after following Jerryôs ad-

Zack describes the current 

status of his Ficus before 

Jerry goes to work. 

Ben William takes his turn And so does Mike Thornhill 
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1) Lantana: - sold by most nurseries as an 

annual bedding plant.  We usually think of them as a 

shrub, but they are trainable.  Keeping the leaves small 

is a challenge.  Their care is more like a woody herb.  Its 

blowers are large and compound on a stem.  The flowers 

are usually multi-colored, with shades of pink, yellow, 

rust, orange and white.  Because of bonsai pinching, 

flowers frequently get pinched off with a part of the 

plant that is outside the bonsai silhouette.  My current 

Lantana population is about 3 years old, except for the 

parent plant which I bought. 

2) Jasmine, also sold as Satinwood has an 

attractive compound leaf.  The plant also has clusters of 

white flowers which give off a distinct aroma - of 

Jasmine.  Mine just finished blooming and may bloom 

again in a few months.  I have had it for at least 10 

years.  It goes in and out-doors without a lot of leaf 

dropping, but finding a decent sized specimen.  

3)  Calmondium - is a citrus tree that produces 

"oranges" the size of jaw breakers.  The flowers have 

that wonderful orange tree aroma.  The tree has two 

problems as bonsai, one is that the leaves tend to get 

large; the other is that once the new growth lignifies it is 

very hard to bend it.  I have resorted to anchoring the 

branches with tie-downs.  I have had my Calmondium 

more than 13 years.   

4)  Natal Plum - Carissa Grandiflora - I am not 

sure, why they gave it Grandiflora because the flower is 

not all that big.  But it is fragrant.  And if pollinated, it 

will produce an edible bum like fruit.  The leaves are 

roundish and shiny.  There are spines, so be careful 

when you handle it.  Many people style them into a 

cascade, but in southern Florida and Hawaii, they are 

hedges.   

5)  Erodium - Remember when we did a Huth 

workshop using them?  They produce pink or white 

flowers on stems that rise above the leaf rosettes.  While 

not hardy outdoors in a pot, I have seen them sold as 

rock garden plants.  When used as bonsai - these 

miniature geraniums stems become their trunks.   

6) Fuchsia - I have one that I found that actually 

produces flowers that are less than 3/8" long which are 

pink.  The leaves are smaller than those sold in hanging 

baskets.  Mine does not look bonsai like yet...but I did 

find a website that featured some very credible 

miniature Fuchsia bonsai. 

7) Azalea - I bought a couple of Christmas 

Azaleas when they were done flowering for $2 each.  

They will not survive outdoors here in our Zone 5 

climate because they are from southern Mississippi.  So 

they come in with buds set and usually bloom in 

February because my house is not cold enough to hold 

off blooming.  But one bud held and is blooming bright 

red for the 4th of July.  SO if you get one of those non 

hardy Azaleas for your Mom ask her to save it for you 

when it finishes blooming.  If you can keep it alive 

while it is in the junk they plant them in to get it into 

bonsai mix or Akadama, you can put it in a bonsai 

training pot and style it into a decent bonsai.  

8) Rosemary - There are a number of varieties; 

some have smaller leaves which do look like pine 

needles.  This plant is a woody Mediterranean herb.  The 

flowers are bluish-purple.  While you may say this is not 

a flowering tropical - my criteria if you recall is that it 

flowers and it does have to come inside, though most 

homes are too warm. 

9) Serrissa Foetida - Snow Rose, Thousand 

flowers, etc.  There are several varieties used for bonsai, 

including ones with variegated leaves.  All bloom easily 

with small flowers, some varieties have compound 

flowers that do look like little white roses, and some 

have lavender flowers, others pink. 

10) Jade - Crassula - There are several varieties 

used for bonsai.  The one with larger fleshy leaves will 

bloom given enough light.  Some say they will not 

bloom until they are pot bound.  Blooms are compound 

and whitish.  Try not to over water it. 

11) Desert Rose: Is Not a very pretty plant.  

Some are fascinated by its bulbous trunk. Branching is 

poor and the leaves are large.  They do send out several 

trumpet shaped blooms from each leaf cluster.  Flowers 

can be 2-3" long. 

12) Bougainvillea - Blooms are actually not 

flowers but specialized leaves.  This one suffers from 

leaf drop when moved indoors.  "Flowers" come in a 

wide variety from purples to copper.  There is a fact 

sheet on this one too. 

13 Grewia occidentalisï Lavender Starflower/ 

Star of Bethlehem - One of my favorites it responds well 

to bonsai training.  The blowers are two shades of purple 

and the stamens are orange.  The petals are pointed.  If 

you have not seen one blooming, you are missing 

something. 

14) Hibiscus - the one I have is a weird verity 

they puts up a red bloom that never opens.  The good 

news is that its leaves are smaller than most other 

hibiscus.  I did get this plant from Ken Huth a few years 

ago. 

 

As you might guess, I like flowering plants.  I 

hope to have something in bloom to share at the 

meeting.   

 

Ken Schultz 

(Continued from page 2) 

July Meeting: Flowering Tropicals contôd. 



38TH ANNUAL BONSAI SHOW  
AUGUST 20 -21, 2011  

Columbus Maennerchor Club and 
Rathskeller  

 
966 S. High Street  

Columbus, OH 43206  

HOURS: 

8/20/11 10AM ï5PM 

8/21/11 10AM ï3PM 

Go to www.columbusbonsai.org 

for more information 

ArtisTrees 

Kenôs World of Bonsai 

Staselwood Bonsai 

Nursery at Onion Creek 

Last Yearôs Peopleôs Choice Winner 
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SET UP - August 19 3- 7 

1  Tracy Freeland 

2 Ben William 

3 Zack Clayton 

4 Keith stevens 

5 John Hill 

6 Doc  

7 Jack Smith 

8 Rick Thumberg 

9 Todd Byant 

10 Sandy and Ken Schoenfeld 

11 Ken Schultz 

 

TEAR DOWN  August 21- 4- 7 

1 Tracy Freeland 

2 Keith stevens 

3 Zack Clayton 

4 Mike Thornhill 

5 Jack Smith 

6 Sandy Schoenfeld 

7 Ken Schultz 

8 

9 

10 

 

Vendor Assistants- Arrivals 

John Brannon - Friday 

1 Jack Smith 

2 

 

Tom Holcomb 

1 

2 

 

Jeff Carr 

1 

2 

 

Aug 20 - Ken Huth - 8 AM 

1 Zack Clayton 

2 Mike Thornhill 

 

HELPING VENDORS out the door! 

John Brannon 

1 Jack Smith 

2  

 

Jeff Carr 

1 

2 

 

Tom Holcomb 

1 Zack Clayton 

2 

 

Ken Huth 

1 Mike Thornhill 

2 Tim Kuhlman 

 

STAFFING THE CLUB TABLE 

Saturday Aug 20 10- 12:30  

1 

2 

 

Saturday 1 -5 

1 Monica  

2 Mary Jane Howell 

 

Sunday August 21 10 - 12:30 

1 

2 

 

12:30 - Close 

1 

2 

 

Breakfast/Snacks 

Aug 20 

1 John Young 

2 

3 

 

Aug 21 

1 

2 

3 

 

Yep blanks need volunteers to step 

up ïand soon 
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COMMON NAME:______________________________ 

 

SCIENTIFIC NAME:______________________________ 

 

ARTIST:____________________________ 

 

YRS IN TRAINING:__________________ 

 

ACTUAL AGE:_______________________ 

MembersðPlease pick up as many of these cards as you think you will need at 

the meeting on Sunday. Or feel free to make copies of this page and get it to Rich 

Uhrick, at ruhrick@otterbein.edu by 8/1/11 or: 

Rich Uhrick 

Otterbein University 

1 S Grove Street 

Cowan Hall 

Westerville, OH 43081 
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From the Circulation Desk of the C.B.S. Library 
 

 

 In an effort to make the C.B.S. library more available to all of our members (since the library cabinet 

is being stored at Oakland Nursery and since we aren't meeting there every month), I will do my best to 

fill any requests that you may have to borrow any of the items that we currently have in our collection. 

I have a complete list of all of the books, magazines and videos that we have in our library; so, no later 

than the Friday before our monthly meeting,  either send me an e-mail at jyoungjfy@sbcglobal.net or 

give me a call at 614-267-4168 and let me know what items you would like to borrow from our library.  

 

      I will let you know if we have that particular item in our library or,  if it has already been checked 

out by another one of our members, when it should be available for you to borrow. However, if you are 

interested in a particular article or topic in one of our bonsai magazines, I will need to know the specific 

issue you would like to borrow, since I don't have a master index for all of the magazines that we have. 

And to be as fair as possible to all of our members, you may check out only two books, magazines, CD's 

or videos at one time for a two month period.  

 

      Please let me know if you have any questions or suggestions about these 

new procedures. After all, it is your library, too!    

 

 

 

John Young, Librarian 

  (614) 267-4168 

jyoungjfy@sbcglobal.net 

 

 

 

Renewal Memberships may be paid for more than one year at a time.  

The library will be 

open this month. 
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Bonsai Here and Beyond the Outer belt 

Unless otherwise noted, The Columbus Bonsai Society meets the third Sunday of every month at 

1:45 pm . Board Meetings are the first Tuesday of the month at 6:30 pm. The board meetings are 

open to members. 

  
 

17 JUL 2011  FLOWERING TROPICALSðOAKLAND 

23-24 JUL 2011 NASHVILLE REGIONAL SHOWðNASHVILLE, TN 

19-21 AUG 2011 MIDWEST BONSAI SHOWðCHICAGO, IL 

21 AUG 2011  ANNUAL SHOW ðMAENNERCHOR 

17-18 SEP 2011 PICNIC AND MEMBER SALEðOAKLAND 

16 OCT 2011  BUD PRUNING, NEEDLING, AND WIRING PINESðFPC 

20 NOV 2011  DORMANCY AND STANDS: SELECTION OR CREATIONðOAKLAND 

11 DEC 2011  HOLIDAY DINNERðTBD 

26-29 JUL 2012 MABA ñBUCKEYE BONSAI, A FAMILY AFFAIRòðCINCINNATI  

 

FPC= FRANKLIN PARK CONSERVATORY 

OAKLAND= OAKLAND NURSERY, COLUMBUS 

Care Notes from the Columbus Bonsai Society Website 

July -  Mid Summer -  85/64  

¶ This is the hottest time of year, so most trees need water every day.   Water in the morning, the evening, 

or both.   Watering in the evening may increase the risk of fungus.   Most treesõ roots will not take up water if 

they are above 90°F.   If your root ball remains wet in hot temperatures, do not re - water.   You may want to 

repot this tree next season.  

¶ Remove old needles on pines.   They should be discolored and useless now.   

¶ Creating Jin and Shari is easier in the summer due to sap flow. Removing bark from live branches is 

easiest when restyling and difficult from truly dead wood.  

¶ Protect trees with delicate foliage, from the sun, such as Japanese maple.   This applies through the 

summer season.  

¶ Tropical trees should be in the peak of their growth.   Hard pruning can occur now on tropicals.  

§ Summer repotting should not be done, but if it is necessary, disturb roots as little as 

possible.   Transplant these trees either into the ground or into a larger pot with more soil.  



Columbus Bonsai Society 

PO Box 1981 

Columbus, OH   43216-1981 

 

Questions to: 

Columbusbonsai@hotmail.com 

HTTP://Columbusbonsai.org 

 

Regular Club meetings on 

3rd Sunday of the month 

Meetings Start at 1:45 pm 

All are welcome to attend 

 

 

CBS Board meets 

1st Tuesday of the month  

at 6:30 pm  

FLOWERING TROPICALSñ

OAKLAND NURSERY 

mailto:Columbusbonsai@hotmail.com
http://columbusbonsai.org/

